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MINUTES


NOVEMBER 6, 2006
 BRISBANE COMMUNITY CENTER/LIBRARY, 250 VISITACION AVENUE, BRISBANE
CLOSED SESSION

At 6:05 p.m., the City Council met in Closed Session in the City Hall Conference Room to discuss the following items:


A.
Conference with labor negotiator regarding General Employees, and Police Commander, pursuant to Government Code Section 54957.6


B.
Conference with legal counsel - potential litigation (1 case), pursuant to Government Code Section 54956.9

CALL TO ORDER/FLAG SALUTE

Mayor Bologoff called the meeting to order at 7:31 p.m. and led the flag salute. 

ROLL CALL

Councilmembers present:
Barnes, Conway, Richardson, Waldo, and Mayor Bologoff

Staff present:
City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault, City Manager Holstine, Finance Director Schillinger, Community Development Director Prince, City Clerk Schroeder, Parks and Recreation Director Skeels, Assistant to the City Manager Smith, City Attorney Toppel

ADOPTION OF AGENDA

Mayor Bologoff noted that the staff has a correction to Item E of the Consent Calendar, and a citizen requested that Item B be removed from the Consent Calendar for discussion.

Mayor Bologoff reported that he had another question to move “Oral Communications No. 1” before the “Recognition and Presentation” agenda item.

CM Conway made a motion, seconded by CM Richardson, to adopt the agenda as amended.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS NO. 1

Linda Salmon, Brisbane resident, provided copies of a letter from a senior planner at the County of Mateo addressed to Mignon Wood, LSA Associates, dated October 19, 2006.  She said that at the quarry proposal presentation the previous Friday, Ms. Wood told the audience she had worked for the quarry for the last fifteen years.  Ms. Salmon questioned City Attorney Toppel’s finding that Ms. Wood had no conflicts of interest.  She expressed her opinion that all contracts with LSA should be terminated immediately.  She said LSA’s previous involvement in the quarry also raises questions as to the credibility of the firm’s work on the EIR.

Jeannie Berman Hoskings, Brisbane resident, said she has been involved in the Brisbane fireplug-painting project since 1974.  She noted the Brisbane history book indicates that retired fireplugs will be placed in a preserve at the corner of Mariposa and Visitacion Avenue, and she asked when that would start.  Mayor Bologoff asked the staff to investigate and report back to Ms. Hoskings.

RECOGNITION & PRESENTATION


A.
Citizens Academy Graduation Certificates

Mayor Bologoff presented certificates and congratulated the first graduates of the Citizens Academy.  

City Manager Holstine thanked the first graduating class for their participation in the program.  He explained that the purpose of the seven-week Citizens Academy is to provide residents with background and information about City programs and issues.  Audience members applauded the graduates.

Mayor Bologoff invited the graduates and members of the audience to join the City Council and staff for refreshment.

The City Council took a brief recess.  Mayor Bologoff reconvened the meeting at 8:15 p.m.

Mayor Bologoff reminded everyone to vote on Election Day, November 7.


B.
Baylands Project Alternatives Development Process

Community Development Director Prince noted that during the scoping process for the Baylands Environmental Impact Report (EIR), public input emphasized the critical importance of the alternatives to the proposed Specific Plan.  People recommended a broad, inclusive, and transparent process of developing alternatives with ample opportunities for the community to express its vision for the Baylands.  Director Prince said the City’s request for proposals from consultants indicated the process of developing alternatives would be much more detailed and complex than what was required by the California Environmental Quality Act (CEQA).

Director Prince reported that the consultant selection committee appointed by the City Council reviewed four proposals and interviewed each team of consultants.  The committee unanimously selected Environmental Science Associates (ESA), and one of the contributing factors was ESA’s partnership with Dyett & Bhatia, a leading Bay Area planning firm with expertise in general plans, specific plans, and public involvement processes.

Director Prince noted the scope of the public input process involves much more than what is typically required by CEQA, increasing the applicant’s cost of producing an EIR.  For this reason, staff recommends that the Redevelopment Agency cover the additional costs of $50,000 for an expanded alternatives analysis for the EIR.  Director Prince expressed confidence that the money will be well spent, considering the expertise of the two consulting firms involved.

Director Prince introduced Marty Abel, ESA, and Rajeev Bhatia, of Dyett & Bhatia.

Mr. Abel thanked Brisbane for selecting ESA and said he would serve as project manager for the Baylands EIR.  Before discussing the process for developing project alternatives, he reviewed the scope of the program EIR for the Phase I Specific Plan and the EIR for the Framework Plan, covering another 215 acres in the railyards and other parts of the Baylands.  He stated that ESA will make use of all available information about the site and possible environmental impacts.

Mr. Abel said ESA understands the importance of the alternatives development process.  He noted the proposal calls for a detailed analysis of five project alternatives, including a no-project alternative, an environmentally superior alternative, and three others that will emerge from the community participation process.   He invited Mr. Bhatia to describe the proposed public input process in more detail.

Mr. Bhatia said the major goals of the alternatives analysis are to compare the alternatives and to comprehensively evaluate impacts of the alternatives so decision-makers can make informed choices, and to engage the community in the development of alternatives.  He expressed confidence that through the identification of alternatives, the community will arrive at a compelling vision for the Baylands that can be reflected in the project.

Mr. Bhatia noted that the California Environmental Quality Act (CEQA) requires the EIR to analyze a reasonable range of feasible alternatives that meet the project objectives.  He said the alternatives analysis will help address topics that have been raised in earlier stages of the project, such as sustainability and green building.

As part of the public participation process, Mr. Bhatia proposed dialogues with stakeholders, Citywide workshops and open houses, neighborhood meetings, and direct mailers and surveys to Brisbane residents, in addition to regular meetings with the Planning Commission.  Mr. Bhatia said Dyett & Bhatia envisions a process spanning several months, beginning with an initial meeting with the City Council and Planning Commission jointly, followed by a series of meetings with stakeholders; committee workshops; development and testing of alternatives; and finalization of the five alternatives to be included in the EIR.  After this, he noted, a newsletter and survey will be mailed to all households in Brisbane soliciting feedback.

CM Conway asked Mr. Bhatia how many people he expected to attend a workshop in town Brisbane’s size.  He said he saw a reference in the proposal to 40 people.  Mr. Bhatia responded that people from Brisbane would be the best judges of the level of public interest.  He noted the mailed survey is intended to solicit input from people who might not otherwise attend meetings and workshops.

CM Richardson noted that Brisbane has already had past visioning workshops and community forums, and she recommended using the findings and ideas raised at those sessions.  Mr. Bhatia stated that the staff has been very helpful in providing notes of past meetings, and previous feedback will certainly be taken into consideration.

John Christopher Burr, Brisbane resident, pointed out that although CEQA requires alternatives to be reasonable and feasible, an economic analysis is not required.  He clarified that the intent of CEQA is to steer people toward making the correct and best environmental decision, not the most economically viable.  

Mr. Burr expressed concern that the alternatives will be filtered through the consultants rather than coming directly from the groups providing input.  He noted that courts have overturned EIR’s prepared by ESA and other consultants as being inadequate.  Mr. Burr questioned whether Dyett & Bhatia have the kind of experience needed to facilitate community input in the development of Baylands alternatives.  He said the firm’s Website suggests a pro-growth bias, and the firm has worked on high-intensity urban projects that are not appropriate for a toxic dump site in a small town.

When consultants are selected in the future, Mr. Burr recommended that the City Council invite consultant candidates to attend open meetings, make presentations, and submit designs in competition with other consultants.  He noted this process would also open more opportunities for public comments and input on the merits of the candidate firms.  He urged the City Council to involve the people of Brisbane in these important decisions.

Steve Hanson, Universal Paragon Corporation (UPC), said UPC was pleased the public input process and selection of alternatives was getting underway.  He noted the costs are 100 percent higher than anticipated, and he thanked the City for offering to share these expenses.  He expressed support for the process and encouraged the City to proceed.

Mayor Bologoff noted the schedule calls for the first workshops to be held in January.  Mr. Bhatia said the process will probably begin after the holidays.

Linda Salmon, Brisbane resident, said she first heard about this proposal at a Baylands Subcommittee meeting, and she expressed concern that the consultant was being selected without much opportunity for public input.  She noted the City arranged for a presentation from well-known green building expert James Wines last summer to encourage people to think creatively, there were other special presentations on urban design and visioning.  She pointed out the City is now bringing in a new group of consultants is being brought in, at a cost of $50,000 to the City.  Ms. Salmon questioned the need for landscape architects to help people define their vision for the Baylands. 

Ms. Salmon recommended giving the people of Brisbane a chance to meet the candidate consultants, consider their qualifications, and provide input in the selection decision.

CM Conway asked the staff to explain the selection process.  City Manager Holstine explained that once the City receives an application from a property owner, the City has an obligation under law to review the project’s potential environmental impacts and alternatives.  He said that after three community workshops on the completeness of UPC’s Specific Plan, the City Council determined the revised application was complete, and the next step was selecting a consultant to prepare the EIR.

City Manager Holstine advised that the City sent a request for proposals (RFP) to a number of firms, and four responded with proposals.  The City Council established a committee to review the proposals and make a recommendation, and that group unanimously recommended ESA.  He acknowledged that ESA’s proposal was the most expensive, but also the most responsive, thoughtful, and thorough.  

City Manager Holstine said the alternative development process being proposed for Brisbane is unique and goes beyond what other communities have done.  He noted the City also underwent a more elaborate than usual process to determine the completeness of the Specific Plan.  He remarked that it became clear through that process that many people in the community are concerned that what was proposed in the Specific Plan was not suitable for the community.  City Manager Holstine emphasized the need for a very detailed review of alternatives to make sure the City has good options to consider after the environmental impacts have been studied.

City Manager Holstine explained that ESA specializes in preparing EIR’s, and Dyett & Bhatia specializes in land use consulting, so the two firms together provide a high level of expertise in both areas.  He expressed confidence that the proposed community-based process will lead to identification of alternatives that truly reflect the community’s vision for the site. 

CM Barnes observed that $50,000 or $60,000 is approximately the same amount the City budgeted for Fred Kent’s placemaking workshops last year.  He noted those visioning sessions for the General Plan were very well received by the community, so the funds were well spent.

Dana Dillworth, Brisbane resident, commented that the proposal seems to be based on the premise that the land at the Baylands is stable and that building will be safe.  She advised that the Community Advisory Group is requesting additional studies, including a well survey and investigation of how certain toxic materials interact, a full hydrology study to find out more about groundwater issues, and an independent EIR consultant.

Ms. Dillworth expressed concern that the public meetings need to be more interactive than the informational sessions about the Schlage Lock site, which tended to have predetermined outcomes.  She urged the consultants to remain open to ideas from citizens and to take their concerns seriously.  Otherwise, she noted, the process will be a waste of time and information and will not yield useful information.

Mayor Bologoff thanked the consultants for their remarks.  City Manager Holstine said the staff will bring the contracts to the City Council for approval on November 20.

APPROVAL OF PAYMENT REGISTERS


A.
Approve Payment Register No. 1296 - $ 597,149.40

CM Conway made a motion to approve Payment Register No. 1296. 

Referring to Page 27, second item, CM Waldo asked for more information about the “firefly lease.”  Finance Director Schillinger explained that fireflies are devices that are installed on top of each water meter to allow radio monitoring.

The motion was seconded by CM Waldo and carried unanimously by all present.

CONSENT CALENDAR

A.
Adopt Ordinance No. 515, waiving second reading, amending Section 17.32.110 concerning Mobilehome Parks


C.
Adopt Resolution No. 2006-52 authorizing the City to request its share of funds from the Citizens Options for Public Safety (COPS) Program and the creation of a Supplemental Law Enforcement Services Fund (SLESF) as required by the COPS Program


D.
Adopt Resolution No. 2006-50 accepting the donation of real property consisting of one undeveloped parcel of land located in the upper hillside area of the City and identified as Assessor’s Parcel Number 007-410-340 and authorizing the City Manager to sign the Certificate of Acceptance on behalf of the City


F.
Approve Co-Sponsorship of 70th Anniversary Celebration of the Damenchor Liederkranz on Saturday, March 24, 2007 at 4:00 p.m. at the Mission Blue Center

CM Conway made a motion, seconded by CM Waldo, to approve Items A, C, D, and F.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.


B.
Adopt Ordinance No. 516, waiving second reading, amending the provision of Section 12.24.010 concerning modification of street standards

Paul Bouscal, Brisbane resident, read a letter from Ken McIntyre, Director, San Bruno Mountain Watch expressing concern that giving the City Engineer authority to modify street standards could result in unfairness and lead to a piecemeal process for dealing with variances.  The letter recommended dealing with street maintenance and improvements as a whole.

CM Conway noted that the City Engineer had been making these decisions for years until a change occurred a couple years ago.  He recommended reverting to the old process, which allows appeals of the City Engineer’s decisions to the City Council.

City Manager Holstine expressed his opinion that it was more efficient to allow the City Engineer to make decisions on engineering matters.  CM Waldo agreed.

CM Waldo made a motion, seconded by CM Conway, to adopt Ordinance No. 516 as proposed.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.


E.
Approve proposed survey questionnaire for a Citizen Satisfaction Survey

Assistant to the City Manager Smith noted that Questions 14, 15, and 16 need to be reworded to reflect the transfer of maintenance responsibility from the Parks and Recreation Department to the Public Works Department.  He suggested moving these questions before Question 23 so they are grouped with other questions about the Public Works Department.

CM Waldo made a motion, seconded by CM Barnes, to approve the survey questionnaire as amended.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.

NEW BUSINESS


A.
Consider adoption of Resolution No. 2006-53 adopting the San Mateo County Comprehensive Bicycle Route Plan and the City of Brisbane Addendum thereto and authorize staff to make revisions to the proposed Bicycle Plan Addendum as required by MTC to provide compliance with state law and the Regional Transportation Plan

City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault noted the City of Brisbane needs to adopt the San Mateo County Comprehensive Bicycle Route Plan in order to qualify for bicycle transportation funds.  He clarified that adopting the plan and the Brisbane addendum does not impose any obligations on the City.

CM Conway drew attention to Enclosure 5, designating locations of restrooms at the Marina.  He noted the middle restroom is open to boaters only, and he questioned whether it should be included in the plan.  City Engineer Breault explained that the purpose of the map is to identify places commuting bike riders can change clothes.

CM Barnes made a motion, seconded by CM Richardson, to adopt Resolution No. 2006-53 and authorize the staff to make revisions to the addendum as required.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present.


B.
Consider mitigation of hillside slope failure at 264 Kings Road and 41 Humboldt Road and provide direction to staff

City Engineer/Public Works Director Breault reported that two property owners have contacted the City about potential slope failures adjacent to their homes.  He said both situations are unique, and he welcomed direction from the City Council.

City Engineer Breault advised that 264 Kings Road is located at the intersection of Margaret and Kings Road.  He drew attention to the staff report enclosures for pictures of the hillside’s current condition.  He said the cause of the ongoing slope failure appears to be stormwater from Margaret Road that is not being captured and channeled to the drainage ditch. 

Because the property is owned by the Fern Trust, City Engineer Breault noted, staff feels normal nuisance abatement procedures will be ineffective to encourage the owner to make the necessary repairs.  Staff recommends that the City obtain a right of entry to the area from the Fern Estate, install an asphalt concrete berm on the north edge of the road to capture rainwater and direct it to the drainage ditch, and clear brush from the slope, plant seeds, and cover bare areas.

CM Waldo endorsed the improvements proposed by City Engineer Breault.  Other Councilmembers agreed that the approach recommended by City Engineer Breault was a good interim solution.

City Engineer Breault said 41 Humboldt Road fronts both Humboldt and Sierra Point Roads, and this property owner has expressed concern about potential slope failures on both sides of the property.  He noted there is a retaining wall located within the City right-of-way on the Humboldt side, and he recommended that the City take responsibility to make the necessary repairs.  Rather than installing a new vertical wall, which would look out of place in that location, City Engineer Breault suggested a series of 3-foot-high vertical walls that are stepped back to minimize their visual impact.  He noted the owner of the adjacent property has agreed to provide a slope easement to allow these improvements.

For the Sierra Point Road side of the property, City Engineer Breault recommended that the homeowner install new retaining walls.  He noted the homeowner hired a civil engineer to design the walls, but the owner approached the City for assistance after his loan application was denied.  He suggested that City complete the plans, pay for the initial installation, and enter into a reimbursement agreement with the homeowner to recover the costs.

CM Barnes commented that this seemed to be a reasonable approach, and other Councilmembers agreed.

CM Conway asked about the possibility of providing parking along Sierra Point Road.  City Engineer Breault said the retaining wall is already right at the property line, so there would be no room for parking on that street.  He drew attention to Enclosure 4, showing a parking bay along Humboldt Road. 

Councilmembers encouraged City Engineer Breault to proceed as proposed.

STAFF REPORTS


A.
 Report from City Manager on Upcoming Activities

City Manager Holstine said he had no report.

MAYOR/COUNCIL MEMBERS


A.
Subcommittee Reports

There were no subcommittee reports.

CM Richardson stated that she had been asked to provide live election coverage on Channel 26 beginning at 7:45 p.m. the following evening.


B.
Set date for opening of Crocker Park Recreation Trail

Councilmembers agreed to schedule the Crocker Park Recreational Trail opening ceremony for Saturday, December 9, at 11:00 a.m.

C. Consider schedule of City Council meetings for General Plan update

Beginning in January, City Manager Holstine suggested that the City Council devote one meeting each month to normal business and one to the General Plan update.  He distributed a proposed meeting schedule and advised that it will probably be necessary for the City Council to meet on December 18 instead of canceling that meeting.

CM Conway asked when the new Mayor and Mayor Pro Tem will be selected.  He noted that last year the Council talked about holding a workshop before that meeting.  After some discussion, Councilmembers agreed to meet at 6:00 p.m. on November 20 for a workshop before the City Council meeting.

ORAL COMMUNICATIONS NO. 2
There were no members of the public who wished to address the City Council.

ADJOURNMENT 

There being no further business, CM Waldo made a motion, seconded by CM Conway, that the meeting be adjourned.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present, and the meeting was adjourned at 9:30 p.m. with no announcements.

ATTEST:

_______________________________________

Sheri Marie Schroeder

City Clerk
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